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The permanent Select Committee on Aging was established on
October 2, 1974-, when the amendment to House Resolution 988, the
Committee Reform Amendments of 1974, was adopted by the House.
The amendment was subsequently incorporated in the Rules of the
House of Representatives as Rue X.6 (g), which reads as follows:

(g) There shall bF in the House the permanent Select Oommittee on Aging,
which shall not have legislative jurisdiction but which shall have Jurisdiction-

(1) to conduct a continuing comprehensive study and review of the problems
of the older American, including but not limited to income maintenance, housing,
health (including medical research), welfare, employment, education, recreation,
and participation in family and community life as self-respecting citizens;

(2) to study the use of all practicable means and methods of encouraging the
development of public and private programs and policies which will assist the
older American in taking a full part in national life and which will encourage the
utilization of the knowledge, skills, special aptitudes, and abilities of older Amer-
icans to contribute to a better quality of life for all Americans;

(3) to develop policies that would encourage the coordination of both govern-
mental and private programs designed to deal with problems of aging; and

(4) to review any recommendations made by the President or by the White
House Conference on Aging relating to programs or policies affecting older
Americans.

Hon. Win. J. Randall of Missouri was appointed chairman of the
new Select Committee on Aging by Speaker Carl Albert on February 6,
1975. The other 27 members of the committee were subsequently ap-
pointed and the committee formally organized itself on February 20,
1975.

In accordance with House rules that committees with memberships
of 20 or more members have at least 4 subcommittees, the following
subcommittees have been established:

Subcommittee No. 1-Retirement Income and Employment,
Mr. Randall, chairman; Mr. Wampler, ranking minority member.

Subcommittee No. 2-Health and Long-Term Care, Mr. Pepper,
chairman; Mr. Heinz, ranking minority member.

Subcommittee No. 3-Housing and Consumer Interests, Mr. Roy-
bal, chairman; Mr. Hammerschmidt, ranking minority member.

Subcommittee No. 4-Federal. State and Community Services,
Mr. Matsunaga, chairman; Mr. Wilson, ranking minority member.
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EQUAL OPPORTUNITY FOR WOMEN
(Displaced Homemakers and Minority Women)

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 12, 1975

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITEE ON RETIREMENT INCOME AND EMPLOYMENT,

SELECT COMMITTEE ON AGING,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:08 a.m., in room
219, Cannon House Office Building, Hon. Win. J. Randall (chairman
of the full committee and the subcommittee) presiding.

Subcommittee members present: Representatives Randall of Mis-
souri, John L. Burton of California, Michael T. Blouin of Iowa, Wil-
liam C. Wampler of Virginia, and Charles E. Grassley of Iowa.

Mr. RANDALL. Subcommittee No. 1, the Subcommittee on Retirement
Income and Employment will come to order.

We have a Member scheduled to testify first. She is not with us, so
we will proceed with the other witnesses.

I think an observation might very well be in order.
In recent times past this subcommittee has received some criticism

for not moving as fast as we should. We certainly have no apology, but
we would rather state a few facts. We finally received some quarters
the last 2 or 3 days in July. We do have offices for the committee over
here now in the old Congressional Hotel. But we find it virtually im-
possible to get a committee hearing room. It is well that we don't have
a larger crowd this morning, although I observe one standing now.
This is the very best we could do. I am hopeful that the leadership
will be able to try to work out some kind of a schedule. I hope the staff
might be able to look down the road as far as they can in order to get
us a little more adequate expanded facilities to hold our committee
meetings.

Since about the middle of July of this year, the subcommittee has
been working on some hearings. We have already had four hearings on
the subject of the income maintenance problems of older women.

I know it is in the record elsewhere, but the Chair took a special
interest in this because of a formation of a rather sizable group in our
own congressional district that has been hammering on this problem
now for 2 or 3 years. We have had witnesses over a pretty wide range
looking at the issues involving social security and what we call SSI,
supplemental security income, and its impact upon older women.

We have one or two remaining hearings scheduled and then we are
going to move forward with a report which hopefully will be adopted
and printed. Then we will move on to the legislative committees cer-
tainly by the middle of December and as an absolute deadline, before
the first of the year.

J (1)
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Returning to the subject of today's hearings, it is a measure de-
scribed as H.R. 10272. It is called the Equal Opportunity for Dis-
placed Homemakers Act. The sponsors of that bill estimate that this
will assist over 2 million middle-aged women who, as someone has de-
scribed it, have fallen between th'e cracks of Federal income security
programs. We would prefer to say that they are those who land in the
gap, an area where there is simply no adequate provision made because
they are ineligible for social security benefits-they are too young.
They are also ineligible for Federal welfare assistance if they are not
physically disabled. All their children are over 18 years of age. In
other words, there is no benefit received from any minor children that
might still be in the home.

We have had these other hearings. Today and in the remaining hear-
ings we will concentrate on the special economic problems of minority
and lower income older women.

We have with us this morning, representatives from three minority
organizations-I hope you will show your hands if you are present-
the National Caucus on the Black Aged; the Mexican American Wom-
en's National Association; and the Coalition of Eastern Native
Americans.

You will be introduced separately. Mrs. Burke is not with us yet, so
I suggest that we proceed with the witnesses who are present.

Mrs. Thelma Rutherford. Will you address us, please?

STATEMENT OF THELMA V. RUTHERFORD, NATIONAL CAUCUS ON
THE BLACK AGED

Mrs. RurTJwimiFoa. Thank you, Congressman Randall. Really, I
enjoy coming before you because you and I have met before. As you
spoke this morning, you made me feel that you, too, are a displaced
homemaker when it comes to a good place to meet.

Mr. RANDALL. You put that so eloquently. I couldn't do any better.
Mrs. RUTHERFORD. This happens to all 'of us in many, many ways

and particularly as we grow older we are definitely in that category.
My name is Thelma Rutherford. I am a member of the Natonil

Caucus on the Black Aged and I am speaking in behalf of the caucus
and the center. I am a professional social worker, retired, but working
part time at the Potter's House Senior Center. I speak today on the
displaced homemakers' bill. H.R. 7003, basing my testimony on ex-
perience with women in the age group referred to in the bill and those
in the more advanced ages. I feel that many of the problems, both fi-
nancial and health-related, stem from the economic plight of the dis-
placed person and often do not reach the more traumatic state until
one reaches 65 and over.

According to study reports, the typical black female over 65 had
about 7 years of schooling while the typical black male had about 6
years of schooling. However, about 12 percent of the females and 9
percent of the males were at least high school graduates. This leads
me to believe that chances for employment in jobs that would give
better retirement benefits were greatly limited by the lack of adequate
education and vocational training.

The 1970 census reports that about 24 percent of black aged family
heads within the labor force were in poverty, as were about 49 percent
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of those who were not within the labor force. Hence, the chalices for
adequate financial income after age 65 are greatly limited.

Here in Metropolitan Washington, I).C.. we find women in the dis-
placed homemaker category, as you said, falling through the cracks.
They are not old enough, age-wise. to obtain social security payments.
and unless disabled to the extent required, cannot qualify for the sup-
plemental security income (SSI) payments. The numbers are increas-
ing as the family breakups and divorces are increasing. In many cases
the social security income available to the mothers of young children
is so very low and inadequate that it must be supplemented by AFDC.
which is still a welfare program. That is Aid to Fanilies with Depend-
ent. Children.

The new retirees--age 62 and over-who had formerly entered the
work world during or prior to World War II or those whoe became dig-
abled, are faring today inuch better if their incwnies are derived from
pension plans of the State, local, or Federal Loverlnments. Moreover.
some are retired from unionized private companies and or agencies
with good pension plans geared to the cost-of-living increases.

Former teachers, professional worker-s another categories in the
professions covered by these pension plans find some security in their
financial arrangements. These women. however, are in the'in inoritv.
especially the blacks and other minorities. Some of the older women
had the good fortune or far-reaching vision to lIurchas-e eal estate or
certain annuities to agument their retirement pensions. But by far the
largest source of true retirement income is that from social security, as
reported by 85 percent of black married couples and 73 percent of black
unmarried women-those who retired at age 62 and over.

I feel certain that this picture will change in the future if sonie help
is not provided for the age group over 45 and under 65. Many of these
women are, overage for employment. During the time they reared their
families, they received nothing in the form of social security credit or
other financial stipends; they can look forward to bleak and dreary
old age.

Some of the most expressingg situations of the black women are those
in which the individuals had been eligible for medicaid. food stamps,
and/or direct financial aid and after a period of 2 or 3 years of re-
ceiving these benefits then become ineligible through sonie reorganiza-
tion or change of regulations by the issuing agency: namely. IIEW.
USDA,2 or the Department of Human Rources at the State level.
Often these. changes have caused serious and traumatic results for our
older clients. We find this to be one of the most f rust rating. as well as
economically devastating set backs to the elderly. They have become
accustomed to one standard of living, and when their" fixed incomes
are threatened through some computer error, human negligence or in-
flationary costs, many develop real health and emotional problems. I
would like to have a study made of some persons in mental institutions.
to learn how many of the female residents have been placed there be-
cause of their feelings of insecurity caused by lack of sufficient finances.
and also those who have been refused employment because of-over
40--age limits as well as those who were made to feel helpless and un-
wanted by the mandatory retirement rules of the various employers.

1 Department of Healtb, Education, and Welfare.
U.S. Department of Agriculture,
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I would like to say here that this is one of the most devastating feel-
ings that a person can go through. I had that experience last year. I
think there ought to be something to counteract the mandatory retire-
ment at age 65.

It seems to me that H.R. 7003, displaced homemakers' bill, will aid
in maintaining or providing some of the basic human needs for the
women who occupy roles that are, meaningful to society and satisfying
to the individual-the homemakers.

1973 unemployment statistics ("Social and :Economic Status of the
Black Population in the U.S." Current Population Reports, Bureau of
Census, 1970, p. 44) totals of women not in the labor force (in hundred
thousands) are shown here in this chart:

THE REASONS FOR BEING UNEMPLOYED
lin percent)

Femaws
25 to 59 years 60 plus yomrs
Black White Black White

In sch ol ....................................... .......... 2.5 0.09 0.3 0.1
III health ................................................... 13. 1 5. 1 19.3 7.1
Home rspons blties ........................ .............. 75.0 88. 3 70.0 82. 6
Rehrement--Old -e .................................................. . 1 8.8 88
Ihink they cannot ltob- I ................................... 3.5 .9 .3 .4
All other rs ............................................ 5.9 4.6 1.3 1.0

I This Is a very serimo position to be in. They have been so dapendent on their husbands or paramours that they don't
think ty ca.

What I would like to say in addition is that if we can get, this bill
through with ample funding, and that is very necessary, as well as
adequate implementation, I feel, and I would be willing to go out and
do a little research, that we would not find our older people in the same
position in 10 years that we find them now, if I am still around.

Thank you very much.
Mr. RANDALL, Thank you.
We will have some questions tinder the 5-minute rule. The Chair will

have a few questions and give ample time to the other members.
I first want to say to you what a pleasant relationship that we had

with your chairman. Mr. Hobart Jackson. lie has left town, hasn't
he?

Mrs. RtrrutRriw. Yes He lives in Philadelphia.
Mr. RANIDALL. At the time we were trying to assemble a staff we

talked with him several times and found him to be a very fine gentle-
man from your office. Your headquarters is in Philadel)hia and you
have an office in Washington?

Mrs. RrrHi[ERFO . Yes, sir, at 1730 M Street NV.
Mr. RA,-DALL. Mrs. Ruthtzford, you are a retired social worker. Are

you a part of the staff over there or are you a volunteer?
Mrs. RuTrIar'ymoR. I am just a volunteer and a member of the center,

but not a working member there
Mr. RAN-DAT. ank you.
You have boiled it down about as well as can be expected or even

attempted. You said these women are not old enough, age-wise, to have
social security and unless they can prove disability, they cannot qual-
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ify for SSI or disability payments. So there they are. That is all there
is to it.

The Chair has not had the opportunity to study all the provisions of
Mrs. Burke's bill. She will be here to explain it herself, H.R. 10272.
But you have put it into perspective very well there. Age-wise you
kind of nailed it down to 45 to 65, right about in there.

Mrm Runmm). I think so.
Congressman Randall, when people are in the category under 40 and

there are breakups in the family, divorces, and many of them are left
with young children, they have to look to the State and local govern-
ments to help with day care programs. I am talking about people who
have very low incomes. They have to then look to their local govern-
ments for aid in the form of day care services and go find a job. Many
of them have been out of the work world those, say 15 years that they
have been rearing their children. So I think they make up a part of that
category that we read about on the last page that think they cannot
get a job. They have had no outside influence. They have not been in
training. It is even difficult for them age-wise to get into job training.
We found this in our social work.

Mr. RANDALL. In your testimony you said you hope there will be a
study sometime to find out if there is any correlation between those
who are actually in mental institutions and those three categories. You
say that is those who have this feeling of insecurity. They may have
something but they are just not making ends meet.

Mrs. RUTHERFORD. That is true.
Mr. RANDALL. The second category is those who are within this age

bracket and simply cannot find a job. You used the word "refused."
There is a third category and I am trying to see where it fits in with
the other two, "helpless and unwanted by the various mandatory
retirement rules of the various employers." I suppose that third cate-
gory or some of those could fall in either one of the other two. The
point. I am trying to raise, and I call this to the attention of the staff
and to those. here with us today in the few minutes that we have, that
there has been an event happening within the last week or 10 days
across the street, in fact, from where we are now just down the road
aways. The Supreme Court has heard two cases on involuntary retire-
ment, forced retirement, in other words.'

I don't have the file of the cases. Our counsel boiled them down and
they reached our desk last night. One of the cases has already been
ruled upon. I believe it came from Louisiana. The courts simply re-
fused to look at it. The retiree had been forced to retire. It was in-
voluntary retirement. They simply refused to review it. There is
another cease over there pending which I believe comes from Massa-
chusetts. Hopefully they might take a closer look at it. The Court
walked off and left the first one.

The gentleman from Virginia.
Mr. WAMPLER. I have no questions.
Mr. RANDALL. The gentleman from California..
Mr. Buwmo. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

2 Mary Young Cannon v. Win. J. Ovate, Jr., Attorney General of Louisiana (cnse No.
75-134) summarily disposed Nov. 3, 1975.

Massachusetts Board of Retirement et al. v. Robert D. Murgia (case No. 74-1044) was
argued Dec. 10, 1975.
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First, I would like to congratulate you on your statement, Mrs.
Rutherford. What are the basic things that could be done by Congress
and the Federal Government in this area of providing people with
job skills and training? Also, would you feel that lowering the eligi-
bility age for either social security or the SSI program to something
like 60 would be helpfulI

Mrs. RUTH RORD. That would be a great help. Many people, at tl'e
point we are working with the older persons, have come into this
whole field with mixed feelings and disturbance relative to "What is
going to happen to me now "

At the age of 65 their problems are more or less crystallized. So if
they could reduce social security to give them some advantage there,
that would be good. But I think you have to start before then to really
start working with the causes of this rather than wait until they are
60 and give them some help.

I didn't read the bill thoroughly but I wonder if there are supportive
services in the bill to assist the mothers, the homemakers who have to

at into the work world. You know the competition is pretty keen. You
ave to know or else you are shunted aside. There should be in addition

to the supportive service some better training and of course more
employment.

Mr. Burrow. That was the point I was thinking about, the fact that
the job opportunities are not there, assuming the training and the edu-
cation are provided. The job opportunities continue to be dwindling. I
would think that to make this program more meaningful we have to
expand the job market and job opportunities. We have found in some
programs in the State of California dealing with males that they would
be trained and trained and retrained and retrained and there would
never be a job at the end of the training cycle. That causes a great
amount of bitterness and resentment.

Mrs. RMIMoRD. Yes, anxiety and bitterness.
Mr. Burro-. I would hope that we would tie into any training pro-

gram something to make it meaningful. After a while people get wise
about going through a training program and when it is all over they
are right back at square No. 1. I believe that, Mrs. Burke's meas-
ure is an excellent one and I support it. I think, however, we are going
to have to go beyond it. There is no worse feeling than talking to some-
one who has gone through three job training programs and cannot find
work.

Mrs. Ru'n P R Pa. That is another key to going off to one of the
institutions.

Mr. Bvwor. I think it is. In some cases it may not be a mental in-
stitution, but it becomes a penal institution. A young man told me he
had been in training and now he wanted work. He said there was no
wo!k and he would not participate in a training program after the
third go-around. He found that his children were cut off from one
of the local maintenance programs and he decided to take things into
his own hands. I believe we have to have not only education, training
and supportive services, but somehow through the public and private
sector we have to do something to enlarge iob opportunities so people
know they will gain something after going through the rigors of this
training.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. RANDAL. Thank you, Mr. Burton.
The gentleman from lows.
Mr. BLouiN. I think even if we were to lower social security eligibil-

ity to 60 with the lion's share of the social payments today, unless we
do something to make social security benefits more realistic, it wouldn't
do any good anyway. We are expecting them to live on a subpoverty
level. W are talking about wherever you plug into a retirement pro-
gram. On the 25 to 59 age bracket, do you have a way of breaking that
down to a grouping for us I In other words, the ones with home respon-
sibilities, is there a way of determining how many of that 75 percent
which is roughly 20 or 21 million people, are in the 45 to 60 age
bracket?

Mrs. RUTHERFORD. I'm sure I could find that in the "Social and
Economic Status of the Black Population in the U.S." This is the
latest report from the U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the
Census. I perhaps could get this out for you.

Mr. Bwoi.Nx. I would appreciate very much if you could.
Mrs. RurTHmUORD. That is the age between 45--
Mr. BLoux. Between 45 and 60, in other words, the upper half of

that 25 to 59 group.
Would you say basically it is the ones with the home responsibili-

ties, as they define it. that have the greatest problem in this area?
Mrs. RuTHERroR. From my experience in the city I would say so

because there are so many conditions that the mother has to contend
with when she does not have adequate finances that I would say she
has the greater problem, more so than the single individual without
that kin-d of responsibility. Sometimes I won er how many of our
parents in this area or homemakers, as they are called here, have
taken to prostituting because with our unemployment the way it is, it
is critical out there. It really is.

How many of these young women between those ages are out there?
They are not all under 25 out on the street. Some of them are quite
older. They are out there walking and they are also in the call girl
numbers. They are also in some of these hotel lobbies. If you will walk
around you will find them.

I wonder if that doesn't have some effect on what they call their
right to a job. This is a job. So it might be another good study to make.

Mr. BLOwuN. That is a good point.
Within the category of ill health, I suppose there are two areas that

I would like to get into. One that concerns me most is in regard to
eligibility for disability for social security and the way that mental
disability is treated today, almost nonexistent in terms of trying to
get your hand on a clear distinct definition of what it is. Is there any
way of knowing what percent would fall into that mental disability or
emotional disability category?

Mrs. RUTHEirFORD. I do not have that, but I think that, for instance
here in the District, we have the Area B Mental Health Service in our
neighborhood that is dealing with a number of older women. They
may have some statistics on that, or may be able to tell you. These
are people who come in and are not institutionalized. They are in the
area.

Mr. BrouiN. Which group is that?
Mrs. RUTHEarRD. The Area B Mental Health Service.
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Mr. BLuxIN. Mr. Chairman, do you think it would be all right if
we asked the staff to get that information from the Area B Mental
Health Service I

Mr. RANDA L . Yes.
Does the staff get the pointI
Mrs. RuTHERFOu. That is 1125 S pring Road NW. It is the De-

partment of Human Resources. It is the Area B Mental Health Serv-
ice. Then of course area C is out here located at D.C. General. They,
too, might have some good statistics on this. I happen to be working
with a woman, age 55, who hes been declared disabled for several
years under SSI. She is now up for recertification. This is a trau-
matic experience for her. She has always been a sort of paranoid
person. Her paranoia is increasing. How long she is going to be able
to stay on the street, I think, is a good question, because of the situ-
ation and the problems she has to go through; not the problems, but
the procedures she must go through in order to establish her eligibil-
ity for SSI.

Here is one of my quirks about the SSI program: I don't think it
should have been placed in social security for the simple reason the
staff has not worked with people with many of the problems that they
come to that agency with. So they are really at a loss as to how many
of them to qualify as eligible. It is a real pathetic situation.

Mr. BuWmN. Thank you.
Mr. RmmAL. Any further questions by the members of the commit-

tee or the staff?
Thank you, Mrs. Rutherford. We will do our best, to get a handle

on these statistics that you asked for.
Mrs. RuT r RD. hank you.
Mr. RAN"ALL. We have with us now the very distinguished gentle-

lady from the State of California, who is the sponsor and the author
of the bill H.R. 10272, Equal Opportunity for Displaced Homemak-
ers Act.

We will be glad to have you take the witness chair.
STATEMENT OF HON. YVONNE BRATHWAITE BURKE, A REPRE-

SENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA;
ACCOMPANIED BY RENEE MONTGELAS, CONSULTANT
Mrs. BuRez. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to introduce my consultant, Renee Monteglas, who

has been assisting me with the legislation and will be available to
answer questions.

I have a prepared statement which I can read into the record or
I can ask that it be considered part of the record and I can discuss it.

fr. RANDALL. Why don't you do the latter?
[The prepared statement follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. YVONNE BRATHWAITE BURKE

Thank you for giving me this opportunity to appear before your committee
to discuss the problems faced by minority and low income older women and
to present as one solution a bill I have introduced-the Equal Opportunity for
Displaced Homemakers Act (HR 10272).

L The information requested was obtained from the Social Security Administration
and the Committee on Ways and Means. See appendix. pp. 29-33.
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I would first Vike to commend this committee for the outscarding Jo, you have

been doing In holding hearings on the problems of older women. This is a greatly
neglected subject which has only recently been given the recognition and atten-
tion it deserves.

Several of the witnesses who have testified before this committee have com-
mented on the "double bind" in which older women find themselves. In that case,
older minority women are caught in a "triple bind"-often discriminated against
due to their sex, age, and race. The result is a high unemployment rate or low
paying, low status Jobs and condemnation to a life of poverty in their later years.

Let me first share a few statistics with you to put the problems we are dis-
cussing into their proper perspective.

Most women work out of economic necessity and not, as myth would have it,
only for extra pocket money. Out of the nearly 34 million employed women in
March 1974-which accounts for 39% of the civilian labor force-the substantial
majority were working for compelling economic reasons. Among the 4.5 million
women of minority races who were workers in March 1974, slightly more than
half (53%) were single, widowed, divorced, or separated from their husbands
and had to work to support themselves or others. Moreover only 1 out of 4
minority women workers was a wife whose husband had an income of $7,000
or more.

The earnings of fully employed minority women continue to be lower than
those of white women or minority or white men. In 1W3, women of minority
races who worked full time year round had a median income of $5,772--only
88% of that of white women, 69% of that of minority men, and 50% of that of
white men.

In addition, minority women have higher unemployment rates than white
women, minority or white men. In October 1975 the unemployment rate of
minority women workers was 14.5%, considerably higher than the 8.5% rate
of white women workers. I think this figure is shocking!

One of the most startling trends today Is the growth of female headed house-
holds. This group is growing at a phenomenal rate and is among the most desti-
tute groups in our population. As always minority women are bearing the biggest
burden.

Among all families, about 1 out of 8 is headed by a woman; 1 out of 3 black
families is headed by a woman. Of all women workers, 1 out of 10 is a family
head; 1 out of 5 minority women workers is a family head.

-. 2Among all poor families, more than 2 out of 5 are headed by women; almost
2 out of 3 poor black families and Puerto Rican families are headed by women.'

High unemployment rates and low wages are sharp reminders that minority
women as a group are still very vulnerable to economic changes. Furthermore,
the incomes of minority women and the economic plight of those women who
are heads of families show the need for increased stress on providing equal
employment and training opportunities and employment services for minority
women.

I have attempted to give a brief overview of the current economic status and
needs of minority women. Previous witnesses have spoken eloquently and con-
vincingly of the increasing problems facing many divorced and widowed older
women-ineligibility for income security programs such as Social Security bene-
fits, Federal welfare assistance, unemployment insurance, pension and health
plan benefits as well as the inability of many to support themselves. Those
problems are compounded if the widowed or divorced older woman 13 a minority,
but they all have one thing In common if they have spent the majority of their
adult lives maintaining a home and family-they are "displaced homemakers".

The term "displaced homemaker" may not be a very familiar one yet, but the
person it describes Is all too familiar. I would imagine that every one of us
knows of someone who fits this typical description: a middle-aged woman, a
homemaker for most of her adult life, dependent on her husband for her income
and security, who suddenly finds herself alone because of divorce or widowhood
with little or no income and few marketable skills. It is a sad picture of a
growing problem.

It is the payoff to a woman who has fulfilled society's traditional definition
of a woman's role. She is encouraged to stay home and care for her family, but
when she grows old, she is penalized for not having "worked". She must there-

1 Classified as poor were those non-farm families of four with total income if less than
$4,540 in 1978.



10
fore settle for a Job with low status, low responsibility and low pay, if she is
lucky enough to get a Job at all. Prevailing cultural attitudes, sexism, and ageism
all work against her. An old maxim holds that a man of forty is in his prime,
but a woman of forty is over the hill. Her hiring difficulties increase with age.

Older black women are even worse off because of racial biases. Those who work
are virtually limited to domestic and service jobs, all low paying and low status.
Although younger black women have progressed into many other fields, the same
is not true of older black females. In fact, aged black women are the poorest of
the poor.

The displaced homemaker, following a divorce or the death of her spouse, Js
confronted by a host of unexpected problems, particularly if she falls into the
vulnerable 45-4 age bracket. These women married assuming that they would be
taken care of financially for life while they gladly took up the role of homemaker.
Their dependence did not prepare them for the tremendous changes In the struc-
ture of the family and society.

It is difficult to pinpoint exactly how many people would actually qualify as
displaced homemakers because homemakers don't often appear in government
statistics and their contribution to the economy is not recognized. However, it can
be estimated that between 2 to 3 million women fall into the displaced home-
maker category.

Furthermore, a large number of people are potential displaced homemakers:
Married women between the ages 34 and 64 who are not in the labor force and
have no children under 18 totalled 7.5 million in March, 1973. Moreover, 15 mil-
lion women out of the labor force who currently have minor children will be
without benefits (such as AFDC) when their children reach 18 years of age.

The number of displaced homemakers will increase as divorces increase and as
women continue to outlive men.

The divorce rate has almost doubled over the last decade and a half. In 1960
there were 36 divorces per 1000 persons and by 1974 this figure increased to 63
per 1000. In my home state of California, 1 out of every 3 marriages now ends in
divorce. One fourth of the divorces filed in the U.S. are after more than 15 years
of marriage.

Furthermore the trend is toward no-fault divorce and spousal support for
limited periods, if at all. It is expected that both parties will be self-supporting.

Another factor leading to change is reflected In the-number of years a woman
outlives her husband. The life expectancy for women is now 75 years compared
to 67 years for men. There are 4 tAmes as many widows as widowers. The older
women become, the more likely they are to be on their own.

The middle-aged woman who has spent her adult life as a homemaker finds
it difficult to take on the role of supporting herself. Aside from the psychologi-
cal adjustments, she may not be able to overcome the barriers of the Job mar-
ket. Her lack of recent work experience outside the home, combined with age,
sex and/or race discrimination makes her chances of employment dim.

But when she turns to other sources of financial support, she finds that she
"falls between the crack" of all existing programs. Even though she is unem-
ployed, she does not qualify for unemployment insurance. If she is divorced after
being married less thafi 20 years,_she may never qualify for Social Security bene-
fits through her former husband's earnings. If she has no children under 18 or
if she is not physically disabled, she is ineligible for Federal welfare assistance.
She may have lost her rights as a beneficiary under her husband's pension and
health plan and she is too old to easily get private health insurance.

These are very real problems experienced by very real people. Since my
introduction of the Displaced Homemakers Act last May, I have received some
very distressing letters from homemakers all over the country. For example, one
woman wrote:

"I am one of a group of women in Baton Rouge; with one or two exceptions
we are all displaced homemakers. And in Louisiana there is no help of any
kind for able-bodied women without dependent children and under 62. There
is no Federal aid. We are ineligible for food stamps, SSI or anything else. And
the Job situation in Baton Rouge is critical; even more so if you are a middle-
aged woman with no saleable skills and no recent work experience.

"Our group spends most of its time scrabbling for food, rent and utility
money for whichever member is in most need at a particular time. We have
members who are eating only because they are able to sell their furniture
through free ads in a shopper. One sold her drapes for $8 to pay a milk bill.
(She has since given up milk)."
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This is just one poignant example of the kinds of letters we receive. I have
never had a piece of legislation that has generated such interest.

The purpose of my bill is to help displaced homemakers make it through a
readjustment period to become self-sufficient. It provides for the establishment
of multi-purpose service centers to offer job training and placement services,
counseling and referral in health care, education, legal problems, and financial
management as well as outreach and information services relating to already
existing programs. The programs and services offered by the centers would
depend on the needs and available services of a particular area.

The bill also calls for a study of the feasibility of including displaced home-
makers under unemployment compensation programs. While homemakers make
an invaluable contribution to the welfare and economic stability of this country,
there is no unemployment insurance for a homemaker who is "laid off".

I view this legislation as a bridge to Federal, State, and local public and
private sector job opportunities which are currently not available to displaced
homemakers. It would benefit the many women, particularly minority women,
who would normally find themselves in dead end jobs. Instead, they would
have the opportunity to train for identifiable, better paying positions. In today's
economy, job creation is an important aspect of this bill; new jobs utilizing
the homemaker's experience, such as home health care, consumer education and
other needed public services must be identified.

The problems of a homemaker who is a member of a minority language group
are compounded by her need for help in learning to use English in the business
world. For this reason, my bill provides that educational services may include
bilingual training.

This legislation grew out of the efforts of a small group of unemployed
older women in California to help the increasing number of women like them-
selves. One of those women is Tish Sommers, coordinator of NOW's Task Force
on Older Women, who recently made the following astute observation about
the displaced homemaker:

"These years are crucial in a woman's life cycle. If she is able to develop
self-respect, and can earn enough social security quarters, and if she gains a
sense of independence and the ability to cope, she is far more likely to be self-
sufficient in the years to come. This is preventive care, and for those who em-
phasize costs of alternative programs, here is the best way to save money-to
pay such women adequately in the middle years so that they may not become
charges later on."

Enactment of the Displaced Homemakers Act will by no means solve all the
problems experienced by minority and low income older women. There will
have to be broad changes made in our laws and in our attitudes to even begin
righting the wrongs experienced by this neglected segment of our population.
But this legislation does aim at eradicating some of the immediate problems,
such as the need for re-entry services and job skills, so that they may be allowed
to be productive, self-sufficient members of society.

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the interest shown in the Displaced Homemakers
Act by the members of this Committee and I hope that I may be able to count
on your support in getting this important legislation passed.

Mr. RANDALL. The statement has only reached us now but I think
what the committee is more interested in is to try to be helpful in the
enactment of this measure. We first want to be certain that it has merit.
I don't think we have to be convinced much of that.

Has this been referred to the Education and Labor Committee?
Mrs. BIrRKF. Yes; it has been referred to the Committee on Educa-

tion and Labor.
Mr. RANDALL. Why don't you proceed to describe what it provides?
Mrs. BURKE. The displaced homemaker bill is a new concept of a

category of people who need assistance. The displaced homemaker is
a person who has been dependent upon another for financial support.
Ordinarily we think of that person as the wife who has been dependent
upon her husband and who is suddenly divorced or widowed. How-
ever, it can be the other way around-that is, a husband who is depend-

64-385 0 - 76 - 3
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ent upon his wife. It can be a man dependent upon his mother or a
welfare mother whose children are over 18, so that she is no longer
eligible for assistance. There are any number of categories of people
who no longer have a source of income.

But, of course, a wife is not eligible for unemployment compensa-
tion; she does not qualify for certain social security benefits. She most
often does not have a medical plan because she is not. part of the work-
ing force. In many instances the woman we are talking about has been
away from any kind of a job for 20 years while her children were
growing up so she has need for a number of services for which she finds
great difficulty in qualifying. Of course, you say, she can go on wel-
fare. This category of woman most often is not interested in going on
welfare. She wants something that is a temporary plan or a temporary
program that can tie her into the mainstream. She needs services. She
needs employment services. She needs counseling because in most
instances she is really terrified to look for a job.

Unfortunately many people looking for employees today are just
not looking for the woman who is 35 and over and has not been working
over the last few years. So she needs to brush up on her skills. She
often needs financial counseling. She needs assistance in getting into
a medical plan. Really, in many instances, she actually needs some
kind of a-I don't want to say a pension and I don't want to say an
annuity, but she needs some financial assistance to tide her over until
she can get to work.

What this bill proposes is a series of services for this category of
person and a study for one year of proposals for financial assistance
on a temporary basis until this woman can get back to work.

A modified version of this legislation has already been passed in
the State of California.

It is now pending in three or four other States where it has been
introduced. This really is directed at a problem that has not existed
before. There was a time when if a woman was widowed her family
took her in. It was just accepted that a widowed aunt would come to
live with the family. Today for many reasons this is just not our pat-
tern of life. Most families can just take care of themselves. They don't
have the facilities to take in relatives who suddenly are in difficult
times.

We see a new phenomenon. We think divorce only happens to those
with short marriages but the facts are that one-fourth of divorces are
among people who have been married over 15 years. So we see today
more and more the category of the woman married 15 or 20 years who
is suddenly divorced or widowed. In addition to that, we are also
moving into a time when alimony is not accepted by all of our laws. A
person receives alimony only based upon their absolute need. Also, we
find it is difficult for men to provide alimony for their wives in the
kind of economy in which we live. So we find there is a new category
of person developing who has a real need for services.

This bill is geared to meet that need. It was developed by the Na-
tional Organization for Women's Task Force on Older Wonen. Tish
Sommers is the coordinator of that Task Force. They put a great deal
of time and effort into the development of this legislation. There has
been a great deal of interest in the displaced homemaker bill and we
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already have a large number of cosponsors in the House. I would cer-
tainly like to answer any questions that you may have about this
concept.

Mr. RANDALL. Thank you, Mrs. Burke. We have not had the oppor-
tunity to go through your statement, so would you try to pinpoint, if
you can, one or two or three things that the bill actually provides. As I
understand it, you are going to set up some kind of centers. You are
proposing some kind of women's centers.

Mrs. BURKE. It is a multipurpose service center.
Mr. RANDALL. At that center you would have
Mrs. BURKE. Job training, placement and counseling services, educa-

tion counseling and referral services, health care, peer counseling,
assistance with legal problems, and financial management. Now the
second phase of the bill is a study of the feasibility of including dis-
p laced homemakers under unemployment compensation or some simi-
lar kind of program.

Mr. RANDALL. Those are the main provisions of the bill; right?
Mrs. BURKE. Those are the main provisions; yes.
Mr. RANDALL. Now, the gentleman from New York has a measure in

on almost every subject pertaining to the aging. Does Mr. Koch have
something pertaining to this?

Mrs. BURKE. No. His is a- different concept. He has, as far as I know,
nothing that is identical to this concept.

Mr. RANDALL. Mrs. Burke, you are unlike those who introduce many
bills and don't expect too much to happen on them.

We want to try to help you with this bill every way we can. I am
sincerely convinced that there is a gap here for which nobody has
made any provisions. We want to try to get it off the ground. There is
an old saying about these fellows who introduce a lot of bills. If they
had severe critics, they would say if they put in 35 bills, at bat 35 times
and struck out 35 times.

Mrs. BURKE. I don't have that kind of record.
Mr. RANDALL. I know you don't. I think the wisest thing that a

Member can do is be careful of how many bills lie introduces and see
that something happens with them. Do you think you can get hearings
on this with Education and Labor?

Mrs. BuRKE. Yes, sir.
We are requesting hearings not only here in Washington but in other

parts of the country.
The chairman oft he subcommittee, Congressman Hawkins, has indi-

cated to me that he would hold hearings. The question we have had to
resolve is whether or not we wanted 1 day of hearings this year or
multiple hearings at the beginning of next year. It is my feeling, and
I realize I don't necessarily agree with all the ladies and gentlemen
who have been working on the bill about this who would p refer a
hearing right now, but I would rather see us have a number of days of
hearings next year than to have just 1 single day. I think there are too
many aspects of this issue that have to be explored. Quite frankly,
when the legislation was brought to me originally it was with the idea
of working in the social security system and having some provision
for lowering the age eligibility for social security on a temporary basis
for the displaced homemaker.
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I did not particularly care for that approach, but I think it is one
of those things that we are going to have to talk about and we are
going to have to explore and determine which approach we should
be using.

Now, there is another bill in the Senate that was introduced by Sen-
ator Tunney at my request. But he has modified it to utilize existing
services rather than establish a multipurpose center.

I disagree with that approach because I think we are dealing with
a category of women who has to be treated differently. The successes
that I have seen among women's centers and projects working to
achieve this kind of a goal work best where they are treated separately
because they have not been in the work force. In many instances, these
women would not take part in such programs unless they feel they are
going to be able to relate to the worker who will be assigned to them.

Mr. RANDALL. MVy time has expired. Speaking only for myself, I
would be most privileged to appear before Gus Hawkins' subcommit-
tee and tell him that we see this need. without any specifics as to what
he might report out. But we will certainly be glad to appear and I
suspect that many members will, also.

Mr. Wampler.
Mr. VAMBPLER. Mfrs. Burke, I want to thank you for coming this

morning and sharing your views with the committee.
Mrs. Bu-RH,. I am very pleased to.
Mr. WA ,PLER. Unfortunately, I have not had the opportunity to

read your bill. What is the level of authorization?
M rs. BURIKE. There is no level of authorization at this time because

we have not determined exactly what would be the cost. I'm asking for
any number of studies. For instance, one university is attempting to
pinpoint. first of all, the number of women affected by this legislation.
We have an estimate of approximately 5 million women at any given
time in the United States that would be utilizing the service.

But then we have other peonle who say it may be 18 million because
it is ist so difficult to determine exactly how many women need this
kind of service.

Mr. WA.%PI.ER. Well, you are addressing yourself to a very serious
series of problems fIs you have noted in your statement and your testi-
mony this morning. I certainly will follow this legislation with a
i¢reat (lea] of interest. As we so often have to ask, where does the
money come from and how can we best utili7e limited resources and
how can we best address ourselves to meeting a real need. You obvi-
ously have pointed out the need. I do not want to argue against that.
The question is how can we best do it.

Mrs. BrRKF. I think what you are doing here, though, is balancing
where you are goina to spend the money. Do you want to Put this
person in the welfare system ? Ouite frankly, most of them either end
up in the welfare system or are disabled because what we find is that-
and this has been pointed out. to us so many times-unemnlovment is
probably the greatest cause of mental disability that we have in our
modern society. We are working with a category of people here who
are very prone to illness and to stress, simply growing out of their
situation. So it iq a question of whether we spend the money on the
type of program I am proposing and put them to work meaningfully,



15

or whether we put them into the welfare system. It is not a question
of new money. It is a question of utilizing some of our moneys moreeffectively.Mr. eiM . I certainly agree with you. I happen to believe

philosophically that we ought to use our resources to achieve those
very worthy ends. I hope you will agree with me that it is a proper
function of government to do for people what they cannot do so well
for themselves. Obviously your bill mainly addresses itself to those
who find themselves in those unfortunate circumstances. I appreciate
your coming and I want to commend you for your innovative thinking
in presenting this bill. It is certainly worthy of full consideration. I
hope the Committee on Education and Labor will give us a hearing
and give us a chance to find some of these statistics we cannot put our
hands on right now.

Thank you.
Mr. RANDALL. Our colleague from California, Mr. Burton.
Mr. BURTON-. Mrs. Burke, have you given some thought to the possi-

bility of moving ahead in a shorter time span with the studies to find
out what we have to deal with and then propose the program? I can
see some people saying in effect, "Well, why pass the program and
then have the study?" I think niany of us will stipulate the need. There
are others of our colleagues who might not.

Mrs. BLTRKE. We have the facts in terms of the need for some of the
services. I do not think there is any question about that. That has
been established. The study area I think has to be as far as how this
category of persons should be defined and treated in terms of financial
benefits. There is no question concerning the need for the service
portion. That is why we divided it up. The study, I think, almost has
to be directed at a study of government and what mechanism is avail-
able for providing financial benefits. But we don't want to get into a
situation as far as the services, getting that into a study, because we
have seen a number of models that have provided this kind of service
and they-have had tremendous success.

Mr. BURTON. You do have that information available?
Mrs. BURKE. Oh, yes. We have people who are available to testify

who have established women's centers throughout the country. Th;A
only problem is that these centers have difficulty falling under a par-
ticular category. They are also serving a need that is not really di-
fined yet.

Mr. BURTON. Would the multipurpose service centers that we had
in the State before our glorious, former Governor cut them out, would
these be the type of service centers you are envisioning?

Mrs. BURKE. It is a little different concept. That multipurpose
center was bringing all Federal. State, and local services together.
Unfortunately, we are dealing with a category of women who cannot
qualify for any of those. That is the real problem. She doesn't qualify
for unemployment compensation. She doesn't qualify for social secur-
ity. The only way she qualifies is to go into the welfare system. That is
what we are trying to avoid. That is the real difficulty we have in
trying to utilize the existing kind of structure.

Either you have to expand those services, or set up a different system.
Mr. BURo. I think the point you made that this program, if it is
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adequately funded and works well, will eliminate the need for people
going on to welfare, is an important one. Even if they are not eligible
under some of the Federal programs, they might be eligible under
the local general relief program which is totally supported by local
property taxes, is very costly and is nothing more than a dole.

They don't provide services and they do not help people get off of
welfare. I believe that point really could be a key that everyone is con-
cerned about; namely, increasing welfare costs. Now here is a chance
to stop people from getting caught up in the welfare maze and to be-
come productive people in the society.

Do you know how the program is set up in California?
Mrs. BURKE. It will be set up as a service program.
Ms. MONTOELAS. It is under the Department of Health and Welfare.

The center has not been established yet, since the bill was just signed
into law in September. I think they are still working out the details
so it really has not been established.

Mr. BtrnroN. How do you plan to do it?
Mrs. BURKE. I think it will be under the Department of Employ-

ment.
Mr. RANDALL. The gentleman from Iowa.
Mr. BLOUIN. I don't have any questions.
I have a statement to make. I hope to be one of the many co-

sponsors of the legislation and as a member of the Committee on
Education and Labor I Want to help that bill along. I &in not as con-
cerned about the specifics of that legislation as I am about moving
that problem toward a legislative solution.

I am sure that is what you had in mind when you drafted that
proposal.

Tank you.
Mr. RANDALL. I think that is about as good a statement as the Chair

would like to adopt. We are not asking for specifics, but want to see
something is done about this gap, this hole in the dike. A lot of people
are falling through. I believe you said to Mr. Wampler that you need
an open-ended authorization. I suspect it might gather more support,
of course, the committee would have to say that, if we put some kind
of upper authorization limit. We have a lot of problems in talking
about cutting taxes. We have the proposition of raising taxes and the
ceiling this week if anybody wants to get paid by the 15th. Anyway,
we have a lot of problems.

If there is anything that we can do, I will try to talk to Mr. Hawkins.
Do you want to have your hearings right away?

Mrs. BunxE. Yes, we would like to have them right away in the
sense that we want to have them as soon as we come back, but we want
more than 1 day. He has agreed to give us more than 1 day later. But
if we take them next month, we will have only 1 day's hearing.

Mr. RANDALL. Will you notify us?
Mrs. BuRKE. Yes, we would'like to set them up now. We would ap-

preciate it if you would be the lead witness on this.
Mr. RANDALL. Only after you and those who worked so hard on it.

We want to work in the vineyard and be part of the third rank.
How long has this thing been working in California?
Mrs. BURKE. It has not, really. It was just passed. It was signed

September 25, so it would not go into effect until next year.
Mr. RANDALL. You do not have any experience out there?
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Mrs. BURKE. No, there is no experience. As I understand it, it would
be a part of the existing department.

Ms. MoNTmojs. It would be in Alameda County.
Mr. RANDALL. You mean it is a model for one county ?
Ms. MONTOELAS. Right, one center in one county. It is a very limited

program right now.
Mrs. BURKE. It is just a demonstration.
Mr. RANDALL. Where is Alameda?
Ms. MONTOELAS. Northern California.
Mr. BuRToN. It is across from San Francisco, a small county across

from me. It is Oakland, home of the Oakland Raiders.
Mrs. BuRKF. The people who developed this legislation came from

that area. They have been doing a lot of work. We do have some people
in Los Angeles who have done something very similar but the program
will be starting in Alameda County.

Mr. RANDALL. We have with us this morning Mrs. Gloria Lopez Her-
nandez. It is gratifying to find some interest in the problem. Maybe
there is some advantage in having the small committee room. Ve fill
the room.

Mrs. Hernandez, you represent the Mexican American Women's
National Association. We are glad to hear your views on the problem
before us, and you do have a prepared statement.

You may proceed, and I would hope that you might omit any sta-
tistics you nave. Go right ahead.

STATEMENT OF GLORIA LOPEZ HERNANDEZ, VICE PRESIDENT,
MEXICAN AMERICAN WOMEN'S NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

Mrs. HRNANDEZ. Mr. Chairman, and members of the committee, my
name is Gloria Lopez Hernandez. I am vice president of the Mexican
American Women's National Association (MANA). On behalf of our
president, Vangie Elizondo, and our MANA membership, I want to
thank you for the invitation to appear before you today. MANA is a
national membership organization based in Washington, D.C. It is
1 year old; we do not yethave an office with paid staff. All of the work
we do is done on a voluntary basis by our members. In scope, MANA
is the only national Mexican American women's organization. It was
formed out of a recognized need by our women to respond to critical
issues affecting u&

One of MANA's purposes is to create public awareness of the pres-
ence and concerns of the Mexican American women-including our
elderly. I just wanted to give you a brief past experience of myself. I
am a past social worker in the southern California area and have
worked with Aid to Families with Dependent Children and also with
many elderly Mexican American women.

We do not claim to be experts on aging or statistics, bu we are very
much aware of how the economic problems of today impact on our
elderly women.

To identify the population about whom I will speak today, the fol-
lowing will be helpful:

As of March 1974, Spanish-speaking persons comprised approxi-
mately 6 percent of the total population and are the second largest
minority group in the United States. We include Mexican Americans,
Puerto Ricans, Cubans, Central and South Americans, and other
Spanish speaking.
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Mexican Americans are the largest group, accounting for 65 percent
of the Spanish-speaking population.

Over 60 percent of the Nation's Spanish speaking are found in the
five Southwestern States of California, Texas, Arizona, New Mexico,
and Colorado. Other large concentrations are found in New York,
Illinois, Florida, New Jersey, and Michigan.

More than 50 percent of the Spanish-speaking population are
female--of that number, 13.1 percent are in the age group 45-64 and
3.8 percent are in the age group 65 and over.

The Spanish-speaking population in March 1974, lagged behind the
total U.S. population in education attainment. They also fell below
the median income level for the total U.S. population. The Spanish-
speaking women in the above-mentioned age groups 45-64 and 65-and-
over lagged even further behind in education attainment and income
than our Spanish-speaking men. The Spanish-speaking women in these
age groups have even less education than the younger Spanish-speaking
women today who, with more opportunities, are remaining in school
longer. These facts again point out that a person's educational attain-
ment is directly related to their income level.

Of all our traditions. perhaps the best known is the fact that our
Spanish-speaking men more often prefer for their wife to remain a
homemaker. Her contacts with the world outside her home were
severely limited. One result has been isolation.

Large numbers of the women with which we are concerned today
fall into this type of traditional household. She has had less oppor-
tunity than the mainstream American woman to experience the reali-
ties of an independent person and therefore to pursue an education and
a career outside the home. Her husband usually has been her line of
access to the outside world. When he is gone, she has suddenly to bear
responsibilities that are new to her. Many of these older women do not
speak fluent English or may not speak it at all.

Even though traditions are changing for the younger women, all
these factors place the Spanish-speaking elderly women today among
the most economically deprived in our Nation, but also most often
they are among those least likely to receive benefits-Federal or
otherwise.

For example, at the time mainstream Ameri.ca was concerned with
creating retirement and pension plans, many of our now elderly Span-
ish speaking were building America's railways and agricultural in-
dustry-they were more concerned with existence than whether they
were included in retirement and pension plans.

And so today there are some of our laborers--particularly the mi-
grants who followed the crops that, are not eligible for eien small
social security checks because the farmer forgot to pass on to social
security what he had deducted from the migrant's check, or the laborer
does not have enough covered quarters.

Just how does this affect our Spanish-speaking elderly women?
Many are left widowed at a younger age than other American women
because the life expectancy for farmworkers and laborers is much
lower than for other men. This means our Spanish-speaking women
are left without their spouses for a longer number of years; and when
they apply for survivors' benefits, they may discover that there are
none or not enough covered quarters in the account.

The level of inflation of the past few years, we believe, has hit our
elderly Spanish-speaking women the hardest-with escalating medical,
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housing and transportation costs, not to forget the high cost of a
proper diet-our women need all the assistance that will help them
live a decent, healthy life.

As you can see, the economic problems of the elderly Spanish-speak-
ing women are similar as for other elderly women, but are compounded
by past disadvantaged situations in which they lived, making these
problems more severe for our women.

For our women who today fall into the category of the displaced
homemaker, Congresswoman Burke's bill, H.R. 10272, would be a great
boost to help our women to be able to gain the education, training, and
independence they need. This would enable her, when she becomes a
senior citizen, to have a better retirement income.

In addition, Senator Kennedy's bill, S. 962, presently pending in
committee, to amend the Older Americans Act of 1965, would provide
part-time jobs for the older worker. Many of our women would be able
to participate in some type of part-time employment which would help
to give them better housing or a more proper diet.

We need more bilingual bicultural employees in all agencies that
serve the public, so our women can be more adequately served. We
need better legal services for our elderly; we need more bilingual doc-
tors and others who work in the health services; we need to encourage
HUD to implement programs that will enable our elderly to rent
better housing or to repair the house they own.

In summary, I would like to emphasize some points. First, data on
the Spanish-speaking population needs to be more systematically kept.
We strongly support Congressman Roybal's House Joint Resolution
92, economic and social statistics relating to Americans of Spanish
origin or descent, and were pleased to learn that it passed the House
on October 29. Second, it is the backs of our Spanish-speaking elderly
that American society has used to get a "leg up" on other societies.
Yesterday's farm and factory workers produced cheap food and goods
for America.

Third, we may have overlooked the Spanish-speaking contribution
while they were giving it, but let's not overlook them now that they
are elderly, especially our elderly women.

Thank you very-much. Muchisimas gracias.
[Mrs. Hernandez' Spanish-speaking population facts summary

follows:]
SPANISH SPEAKING POPULATION FACTS

EDUCATION

Median education attainment for Spanish Speaking population 9.6 years com.
pared to 12.1 for the total population. Spanish Speaking women in the age group
45--64 years had completed less than 8 years of school. About 1 of every 2 Spanish
Speaking women 65 years and over had less than five years of school.

NCOME

Median income level for all men in the population was $8,100 in 1973, while
Spanish Speaking men it was $6,200. Median income for Spanish Speaking wom-
en was $2,650. A substantial proportion of female-headed Spanish Speaking
families were below the low-income level in 1973. About I of every 2 was below
the low-income level.

EDUCATION COMPARED TO INCOME

Spanish Speaking men 25 years old and over who had completed exactly 4
years of high school was about $9,100 compared to a median income of Span.'h
Speaking men who completed less than 8 years of school which was about
$5,500.

64-385 0 - 76 - 2
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About 73 percent of all Spanish Speaking families below the low-income level
In 1973 were headed by a person who was not a high school graduate.

Norz.-Information obtained from Current Population Reports, Population
Characteristics, Persons of Spanish Origin in the United States: March 1974,
U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of the Census.

Mr. RANDALL Thank you very much.
Mrs. Hernandez, I guess if we can summarize your prime objective,

it is to move as fast as we can, as well as we can, on Mrs. Burke's bill?
Mrs. HERNANDEZ. That is correct. We have found from taking my

past experience in southern California, where the largest number
o.f Spanish-speaking live, that many of the women, the older women,
older today, fit into the displaced homeworker categories. These
are the women who are wives of the farm workers, and even though
the employment situation for the Spanish-speaking has changed so
that our people are getting better educations, those who are elderly
today do not have that education. Many of our women have had to
fall back on welfare when they had small children.

An example of a displaced homeworker was my own mother. My
father became disabled in his early forties, and my mother had to
fall on welfare and fit into the category of displaced homemaker.
We were fortunate we had beautiful parents who raised us to get
a better education, so we social-worked our mother so she was able
at 49 to get a high school diploma and get into a training program and
today is earning about the same salary I am.

This kind of thing only happened in individual cases in the past.
With Congresswoman Burke's bill, this would' not have to happen.
There would be a program to help these women gain some self-
esteem and keep a good place in the home without having to depend
on welfare benefits.

Mr. RANDALL. This is not directly related to your testimony, but I
picked up a point here that seems to me we ought to ask you about.
And that is you refer to Senator Kennedy's bill, and then after that,
you talk about the need for more bilingual, bicultural employees in
all agencies that serve the public.

We have had Dr. Flemming before the full committee, and he will
be back. We have asked him as a result of some hearings we held in
Denver, Colo., where there were some witnesses who appeared who
had been to a regional meeting in Kansas City, and then asked him
there, and then asked him again in Denver, and over at Salt Lake City,
to pl provide them with how many employees he had in the head-
quarters here, the Administration on Aging, and in any of the regional
offices that could speak a word of Spanish. We believe there should
be one downtown and maybe one in each of the regional offices who
speak Spanish.1

1 In a letter dated Sept. 22, 1975, Dr. Flemming responded to the committee's previous
requests in the following manner:

"It is clear, however, that our current staffing situation is not adequate. We do not
have enough persons on our staff with Spanish-language capability. We currently have
two persons on the Central Office staff who can communicate in Spanish. In the imple-
mentation of our affirmative action program we intend to increase the number of persons
with such skills.

Seven of our 10 Regional Office staffs do have a person or persons on their staff withSpanish-language capability. In the three Regions that do not have such capability we
will insist that the addition of such persons be made a part of their affirmative action
program.

The States report the following information on staffing at the State and local level:
3.1 percent of all State Agency on Aging staff, 3.4 percent of all Area Agency staff, and
5.6 percent of all nutrition project staff are identified as Spanish-speaking. We will.
through State, Area, and nutrition project affirmative action plans, continue to attempt to
improve these figures."
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Mrs. HERNANDEZ. I agree.
Mr. RANDALL. Well, do you know whether there are any down there

or notI
MM HERNANDEZ. In Baltimore there are some Spanish-speaking

employees-
Mr. RANDALL. In the Social Security Administration?
Mrs. HPENANDEZ. Right, I am not sure about the other kind of offices.

I know in the southern California area they are trying to move, in
offices that serve the public in various ways, to have bilingual, bicul-
tural persons.

From my experience in community work, I know that at least in
Orange County, they would give a person so much more salary per
hour if they were bilingual and used their second language a certain
percentage of the time.

But I know in a lot of the offices that serve the public there are
few bilingual, bicultural people and for this reason many of our
elderly people don't go in the office when they need help. This is one of
the reasonsI made this point.

Mr. RANDALL. My time has expired, but we have some evidence to
the effect that when a letter comes in that is written in Spanish, they
bounce it around because they can't answer it right away.

Thegentleman from Virginia.
Mr. WArmit. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mrs. Hernandez, I would like to commend you on your statement.
In your testimony you say that in your organization, the work that

is done is on strictly a voluntary basis; is that correct?
Mrs. HERNANDRaz. That is correct.
Mr. WAMPLER. I think this is significant, Mr. Chairman, because I

think this is one of the organizations that is marshaling on a volun-
tary basis in many cases to help bring these problems in proper perspec-
tive, and you are dealing with problems relating to women of all ages,
but this being one area in which you are interested.

I want to commend you, and I think this is indeed significant, and
I hope that your organization will grow in scope and that you will
continue to make a contribution because the appearance here this
morning is extremely helpful to this subcommittee in helping to bring
this particular problem to our attention.

I want to commend you and your associate for what you are doing.
Mrs. HERNANDiEZ. Thank you. I would like to make a statement in

relation to this. I would like to say all our women are voluntary for
the various kinds of work we do and are involved. We are trying
to draw together and form a line of communication among all Mexi-
can-American women's groups throughout the United States.

It is taking a lot of work, but we think it is worthwhile and some-
thing that has been most needed for many years.

Mr. WAmpmLR In this connection, Mr. Chairman, I think it is also
significant to note many of our church groups and denominations are
beginning to devote more and more attention to this,. ome on a volun-
tary basis and some on some other basis. Having this input is certainly
useful to us in trying to arrive at some reasonable ground so we can
come forth with some workable solution to the problem. I again want
to commend you for that.

Mrs. HRwANDBz. Thank you.
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Mr. RANDALL. The gentleman from California, Mr. Burton. Let the
record show this is Mr. John Burton. Very few of us on our nameplates
or on the voting board have the first name as well as the last. This is
the distinguished John Burton.

Mr. BuRxo. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I don't have any questions, but I just would like to endorse the thrust

of your statement and also the comments made by the chairman.
It is vitally important that people who should be eligible for any

services or to participate in any social or governmental activity must
know about them. The basic tling is communication. If there are not
people in the governmental entity who can communicate with the citi-
zens of the country, immediately these citizens are ineligible ipso facto
for any participation.

I would just commend you on your statement and endorse it. I
give you my pledge along with that of the chairman's to do what we
can do to remedy the situations that you have brought to our attention.

Thank you very much.
Mrs. HERNANDEZ. I would like to make one further comment on Con-

resswoman Burke's bill in relationship to it. As a social worker who
as worked in the past with the AFDC,1 I know there are AFDC train-

ing plans that can be worked out, but they are difficult because of bu-
reaucratic red tape involved and more of our women could get trained
through them. Like my mother could have had training through AFDC
while she had the minor children at home, but the social worker didn't
work it out.

I would like to see, as the bill gets implemented, that the training be
more realistic so that instead of putting a woman with a high school
education pressing clothes in a cleaner, let's use the intelligence she has
already, and the fact that she was able to complete high school and get
a further education and better training, in something that would be
more useful to her. I hope the training does become more realistic
through this bill.

Mr. RANDLiL. Thank you.
Before you leave, this is not necessarily directed to you, but this is

the question I was seeking in my notes, and Mrs. Burke has left, and
this is about as good a place to put it in the record as anywhere. I
would hope our staff might, if they are available, try to get some statis-
tics or at least a fairly accurate picture of how many applicants, total
applicants, for disability under social security there are.

We have been around for a while, and the situation is improving.
I can remember weused to believe if we got 5 out of 100 disability cases
approved, we were doing pretty well. In other words, we all know that
if we don't have some guidelines or some restrictions, limitations, just
about everybody with a disability would be on social security disability.

It was never the contemplation of some of us that the criteria would
be so severe that the person, for instance, who is an amputee-and we
have evidence in our own congressional districts, people were amputees
who couldn't walk, and they said, "My goodness, this man has had
skills he can use, and they can carry him around."

Now that is going a little too far. And I would hope this ties in with
disability. I hope we might get some facts as to where we are, whether
it is now 10 or 15 percent. Of course, it has to have limitations and

1 Aid to Families with Dependent Children program, title IV of the Social Security Act.
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restrictions, but what I had planned to ask Mrs. Burke was, isn't there
some expression-those of us who have served on conference commit-
tees and finally write up a conference committee report, put some
language in there that heps a little bit in the future.

We might find some language that would spell out a little helpful-
ness on this business of just denying almost everybody disability.
We now go through all of this stage of moving up to a law examiner,
or something of the kind, and he appeals it and we take several months
at that. Sometimes I believe we would be better off if we just have
those hearings the first time around.

But I wanted this in the record because I have thought about this
long before this committee was formed, just where we are statistic-wise
on the disability.'

Any further questionsI
[No response.]
Thank you very much.
MrM. HIENANDEz. Thank you.
Mr. RANDALL. As our final witness this morning, we have Mrs.

Gladys Addison, representative of the Coalition of Eastern Native
Americans. She has with her Mrs. Rachel Essandoh.
STATEMENT OF GLADYS E. ADDISON, DIRECTOR OF ECONOMIC

DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM, COALITION OF EASTERN NATIVE
AMERICANS
Mrs. ADDISON. She wasn't able to come, sir.
Mr. RANDALL. All right.
You have a statement, do you?
Mrs. ADDISON. I do. It is the smallest. The largest need always has

the smallest written matter.
Mr. RANDALL. I was intrigued by the title of your organization, at

least as it appears on our witness sheet here. Eastern Native Americans.
What does that membership consist of ?

Mrs. AnbIsoN. It consists, sir, of 53 Indian tribes, groups, organiza-
tions located east of the Mississippi River. The distinction here with
the Eastern Indians is that 75 percent of our constituency are non-
federally recognized Indians.

Mr. RANDALL. I didn't mean to break into your statement.
Mr. WAMPLEM. Would you yield?
Are Pamunkey Indians part of your organization?
Mrs. ADDISON. Yes.
Mr. WAMPLER. I think that is the only Indian tribe we have in

Virginia, where we have a reservation.
Mrs. ADDISON. Yes; you do have other Indians in Virginia.
Mr. WAMPLER. Yes; but I think that is the only recognized

reservation.
Mrs. ADDISON. That is true.
Mr. WAMPLER. I was curious, I appreciate it.
Mr. RANDALL. Bill, I suspect for the record you'had better spell

that.
Mr. WAMPLum. I think it is P-a-m-u-n-k-e-y. It is where the

Pamunkey River and Mattaponi River meet to form the York River.
3 See appendix, pp. 29-33.
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Mr. RANDAL I am sorry to disrupt your presentation. Please
proceed.

Mrs. ADvisoN. First, I want to thank you for the opportunity to
present my views here. I am Gladys Addison. I am an Iroquois-Nar-
ragansett Indian, working presently with the Coalition of Eastern
Native Americans as director of the economic development program.

The native American Indians are among the poorest and most
deprived, disadvantaged, uneducated, poorly housed, unemployed,
and underemployed of all in the United States.

We remain at the bottom of the economic ladder, the minority of
minorities in this our native land. The Federal Government's response
to Indian needs has been erratic and spasmodic. The States, on a
whole, continue to refuse to meet our fundamental needs, and in many
instances deny us our very existence as native American Indians.

Although other minority groups have experienced involuntary re-
location, social, and economic discrimination, none has been subjected
to a similar assault on life itself, for the quality of the American
Indians' survival is something quite apart from the fact of his sur-
vival. All these circumstances have plagued Indians throughout their
lives. As a consequence, I believe the American Indian displaced home-
makers are the most denied, deprived, and neglected citizens of this
country. Even during the peak. working years of ages 21 through 45
most American Indians did not and o not have full-time regular
jobs. Of those working, most have been and are engaged in low-pay-
ing jobs that are not likely to carry health insurance or retirement
benefits of any kind.

The American Indian woman has problems similar to those of
other poor, low-income minority displaced homemakers. In addition,
she is aced with cultural differences, language barriers, isolation, and
other factors too numerous to mention. In line with what I have
alluded to, I strongly endorse and support Congresswoman Burke's
H.R. 7003. The establishment of multipurpose service programs for
displaced homemakers and the proper implementation of these pro-
grams can certainly help meet the needs of the Indian women. I also
feel it is imperative that displaced homemakers be trained for the
supervisory and administrative positions relating to the multipurpose
service program.

Again, I deeply appreciate the opportunity you have given me to
appear here today. If there are any questions, I shall be happy to
try to answer them.

M;r. RANDALL. Mrs. Addison, the Chair served when he first came
here, on the Interior Committee and had an opportunity to visit some
of the Indian reservations in the West, and I have seen what we believe,
in spite of some of the publicity now in the Dakotas, some rather fair
and good treatment, and we have been in Oklahoma and seen some
rather affluent and wealthy native Americans in that country because
of the mineral situation.

But I think you have a very different ball game and a very different
situation east of the Mississippi, as you have indicated, that they are
simply not federally recognized. Whatever has been done or failed to
be done, omitted or neglected as far as those in the West hasn't been
done for those east of the Mississippi. That is what you are saying?

Mrs. ADDISON. Yes, sir.
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Mr. RANDALL. And I would have to say there is some merit to yourcomplaint.Mrs. ADISON. I would like to point out one instance here. You

know, once an American Indian woman leaves her home and is a home-
worker and has to go back out into the society to work, she runs into
many problems other than those that other women run into. Not only
is she not trained, but she will go to maybe the welfare and ask for
assistance. They will tell you "You go to the BIA - for your assistance.
The are paid to help you Indians."

Then they go for health services and they tell the Indian woman,
"You don't get help from us here at the State. You go over to the
Indian Health Service. They are the ones who provide you services."

Now, if the nonfederally recognized Indians go to these service
agencies, BIA and Indian Health Service, they are told, "Well, you
are not from a federally recognized tribe, so you are not eligible for
any programs or services from this agency."

And I am sure that this can be checked out, if there is a question
there.

Mr. RANDALL. Mr. Wampler.
Mr. WAxPLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mrs. Addison, I hardly know how to pose this question. Perhaps you

don't have the statistics, but are a large percent of the eastern native
Americans classified as members of a nonfederally recognized tribe?

Mrs. ADDISON. Yes, sir. Of the 200,000 which our organization rep-
resents, less than 25 percent are State or federally recognized.

Mr. WAMPL.R. This becomes somewhat of a unique problem in that
perhaps you don't have the services of the Bureau of Indian Affairs as
would be the case perhaps west of the Mississippi or in other areas
where there is a greater density of federally recognized Indian tribes;
that is correct?

Mrs. ADDISON. That is correct.
Mr. WAMPLER. Mr. Chairman, this has no direct bearing on the

hearing, but I would like to ask for my edification, do you know
whether or not Pocahontas was a Pamunkey Indian ?

Mrs. ADDISON.-. I don't know whether she was Pamunkey or Chicka-
hominy.

Mr. WAMPLeR. I was curious. Another question that is not germane
to the hearings, Mr. Chairman, is whether you noticed my colleague
from Virginia, Mr. Whitehurst, has introduced a bill that would pro-
vide for bringing the remains of Pocahontas from England back to
this country. Have you had a chance to think about thatI

Mrs. ADDISON. No; that would be a local problem. I think it would
be a decision of the Indians in that area.

Working with this organization, representing the Eastern non-
federally recognized Indians, we try to help them receive assistance
and get established as far as programs are concerned. However, they
make their immediate decisions.

Mr. WAMPLER. In your judgment that would be a decision made by
the tribe affected, whichever tribe she belonged to.

Mrs. ADDISON. Right.
Mr. WAMpLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Bureau of Indian Affairs, In the Department of the Interior.
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Mr. RANDALL. Thank you. The Chair would make an observation out
of order on that, too. On bringing the remains of Pocahontas back
from England: We have all been in the rotunda of the Capitoi. We
have seen Pocahontas kneeling there before the king and being made
royalty, dressed up like a queen, and I know that that picture always
attracts our constituents when they are visiting here.

This committee has a lot of work to do, but that is not a bad pro-
posal, because, after all, she is one of the few Americans who has ever
been made royalty in the history of this country.

Mrs. ADDISON. Yes; and I think it is very important that we also
remember that she died at a very young age, under eighteen.

I think it is very good for us to look back in history. I just hope
that we can move ahead now and go ahead with Mrs. Burke's bill here
so we can help some of the Indians that are surviving, those who
haven't become royalty that are still struggling, trying to live.

I appreciate your interest. Thank you.
Mr. RANDALL. Mr. Grassley.
Mr. GRASSLEY. You -mentioned that American Indians could go to

the welfare department and be shoved off to the BIA and go to BIA
and they say you aren't a member of the recognized tribe.

Hopefully they can, at that point, go back to the welfare people and
get served, and if they can't, why can't they I

Mrs. ADDISON. Because they insist that if you are Indian, you will
get your services from the BIA or the Indian Health Service.

Mr. GRASSLEY. That sounds reasonable if you can get them there.
But if you can't get them there and you are entitled to them as any
other American is entitled to them, you should be able at that point,
if you aren't recognized by the BIA, to get those services the same
as any other American citizen ought to be able to.

Mrs. ADDISON. I agree, but we can't. I am saying that we cannot.
When we are here in Washington and all of the different programs
like I stated here, I hope that if the bill is passed, that it is implemented
the way it states it will be implemented, so that some of our own peo-
ple can be trained to implement the programs in their indigenous areas,
because all of us have our own unique problems.

But I do believe a bill like this, it said it. will serve all people that
fall within this crack, and we certainly have a number of Indians
that fall in this crack.

Mr. GRAssLxy. You know, I am not one as an individual who is for
creating a lot of new Government programs, but once they are created,
I think everybody should be treated equally under those programs.
Everybody is entitled, on an eaual basis with somebody else, to get
Government services under existing programs.

If you can get them one place. fine. If you can't get them therq,
you are entitled to get, them someplace else. The least an American citi-
zen is entitled to is not getting a runaround all the time.

Mrs. ADDISON. I agree with you, but, it isn't happening, and I am
quite sure many of us are aware it is not happening.

Mr. GRASSLEY. I guess what I am getting at here, it is not just a case
of frustration that people get turned off to places. Do they try under
the circumstances to say. "Well, you said I could get the services
there. I am not entitled to them there, so am I now not entitled to
them the original place I went?" Then do you also get a no there?
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Mrs. ADDISON. Yes. It all depends on which Indian is going. Many
of the older ones now who fall in this crack will not go for the simple
reason the minute they go there and ask for assistance and they tell
them they are American Indians, they tell them you are not eligible
here; you have to get your services from BIA, or education and health
areas that are specifically for your people.

Mr. GRASSLEY. Well, is there communication between the two agen-
cies? Like, for instance, you go to a welfare agency and you think you
are entitled to a certain amount of help there, and they say you are
not because you are an American Indian, do they say to the people
in the BIA. "I have a client here for you. Will you help them out be-
cause we feel-"

Mrs. ADDISON. That is one of the things we are trying to do now
here with our organization, making our people aware of the programs
and how to go about getting the services that are available.

Mr. GRAssixy. Maybe part of it is a lack of communication between
the two departments at the local level or at the State level. Why
wouldn't the people in the welfare department. if they could legiti-
mately say that "we can't serve you, even though we would like to;
von need to be served over here."

You know, it is just a mater of them communicating that fact to you.
Or is that living in a dreamworld to expect that out of our people?

Mrs. ADDISn . We have to live in this world we are living in, and it
is this world I am speaking about, and we are not getting the services.

Mr. GRASSLEY. In other words, you are saying that those communica-
tions do not exist?

Mrs. ADDISON. Yes; that is what I am saying.
Mr. GRASSLEY. If those communications did exist, would that be

enough?
Mrs. ADDisoN. No; I think it would help some.
Mr. GRASSLEY. Well, thank you. At least I know what direction to

work in.
Mr. RANDALL. In reference to the line of inquiry of the gentleman

from Iowa, the Chair simply would observe that the starting point of
this problem is that these native Eastern Americans are citizens and
have the right of any other citizen. Why should they be shunted off to
the Bureau of Indian Affairs by anyone, by any agency? They are born
here; they are citizens of the United States. They may be a'minority,
but they are citizens as much as any of us are.

I think we maybe have stumbled on to something here that maybe
we should ask Mr. Flemming about again when he comes in: Does he
have anybody down there, just one, part time or something, that is giv-
ing any attention at all to the native Americans and the fact that this
is not happening; that when they come in for benefits from some
of his programs, is it a habit, in other words, is it a practice, a repeti-
tive thing, that they send them over to the Bureau of Indian Affairs?

Because you are just simply not recognized at the Bureau of Indian
Affairs here in the East, are you?

Mrs. ADDISON. No, sir; we don't exist. We don't exist in the Bureau
of Indian Affairs, and we are not recognized by the Government.

Mr. RANDALL. Or by the States?
Mrs. ADDisoN. Right.
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Mr. R NALL. One question: The Iroquois, as far as the State of New

York, itself, have done pretty well I
Mrs. ADDIsoN. Yes.
Mr. RANDALL. And the NarragansettI
Mrs. ADisoN. They are Rhode Island.
Mr. RANDALL. I am sorry.
We have been happy to have you. We have had a very excellent ses-

sion this morning, as many of them have been in the recent past, the
Hair believes, where the input is used and we certainly had some im-
portant input this morning.

The Chair is gratified at the aftendance we have. Sometimes we have
to struggle along with a bare quorum of two, but we had a good attend-
ance t9is morning and that shows the interest they have, and the recog-
nition of the gap which exists. You call it a crack.

You have a very serious problem, you, and the dear lady behind you,
the Spanish American.

Thank you very much.
The subcommittee will stand in recess, subject to the call of the

Chair.
[Whereupon, at 11:45 a.m., Wednesday, November 12, 1975, the sub-

committee recessed, subject to the call of the Ohair.]
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SELECTED DATA ON DISABILITY PROGRAM, FY 1973*

Total Claims Decided

A. Initial Determinations
1. Denied

(a) Non-Insuredb) Non-Disabled
2. Allowed

B. Adjudication Adtustments
1.Reconstderation
2. Hearings and Appeals
3. Court Action

Totals

C. Final Totals

2. Allowed

172.500 (16.8%)
402,800 39.3%)

# Cases
156,800
53,100

1,556211,456

1,024,500 (100%)

575,300 (56.15%)

449,200 (43.85%)

I Allowed
S 1 9 ' 0 " ( 3 9 . )
25,700 '48.4%)

490 131.5%?
9'9-OTW(41.7%)

487,200 (47.55%)
537,300 (52.45%)

DISABILITY AWARDS BY DIAGNOSIS, 1970 AND 1971**

Cause by Diaonostic Group ()

Circulatory system
Musculoskeletal system
Mental disorders
Neoplasms
Accidents
Respiratory
Nervous system & sense orqans
Endocrine, nutritional, A metabolic
Digestive system
Infective and oarasitic
Conqenital anomalies
Genitourinary
Other

Cause by Primary Diagnosis (%)
Chronic ischemic heart
Schizophrenia
Emphysema
Osteoarthritis
Displacement of intervertebral disc

1970
31.1
14.9
11.0
10.3
8.1
6.9
6.4
3.8
2.6
2.5
1.0

.8

.7

1970

19.4
4.7
4.7
4.5
3.7

1971,

31.7
16.0
10.3
9.5
7.6
7.2
6.4
3.8
2.8
2.0
1.0
.8
.7

1971

20.3
4.1
4.4
5.2
3.8

* Adapted from Committee Staff Report on the Disability Insurance Program,
Committee on Ways and Means; July, 1974, Table 69, pp. 308-311.

** Adaoted from Committee Staff Report on the Disability Insurance Program,
o. 317, for 1971 Data and social Security Disability Applicant Statistics/1970.
Social Security Administration; DHE Pub. No. (SSA) 75-11911, DO. 10-11,
for 1970 Data.
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DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH. EDUCATION. AND
S..Wm WFCURITY ADMINISTRATION

UAI I MIt"r 1ARY AND i'13

ny I -*- 1976

WELFARE JAN 19 1976
OFf COm INLHCOMMISIOftCR

IDI-61

Honorable William J. Randall
Chairman, Select Committee on Aging
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Hr. Chairman:

This is in further response to your inquiry of November 24 concerning data
needed to help answer questions raised at a recent hearing of the Subcommittee
on Retirement Income and Employment of the House Select Committee on Aging.

In answer to your first question, the percentage breakdown of cases eligible
under Titles II and XVI because of physical disability and mental or emotional
disability is as follows:

Title II

Disabled Workers

89%
11%

Adults Disabled
Since Childhood

50Z
50%

Title XVI

Disabled Adults

70Z
30%

Disabled
Children

26%
74%

Approximately 16 percent of Title I1 disabled workers and 54 percent of adults
disabled since childhood who were denied had alleged mental disorders.
Under Title XVI, 19 percent of disabled adults and 40 percent of disabled
children who were denied indicated mental illness as the basis of their disabling
condition.

The following data pertains to the second part of your inquiry. Of all the
disability applications filed, our current experience indicates that about
51 percent of the Title II cases are allowed and 49 percent are denied. Fifty-
six percent of the Title XVI blind and disabled cases are allowed and 44 percent
denied.

Physical
Mental

Physical
Mental
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Of those applicants who are found eligible, the percentages outlined below
indicate at what stage in the process the claims are approved.

Title ii Title XVI

Allowances 10O2 1002

Initial 822 842
Reconsideration 12Z 1OZ
Hearings and Appeals 62 62
Court I/ I/
Of those applications that are denied, the following tables indicate the reasons
for denial in the categories you requested. Information on reasons for denial
at the hearings, Appeals Council, and court levels is not available under 'Ither
title.

Title II Denials

Initial Reconsideration Hearings Appeals Court

Insufficient 22Z l/ ------- Not Available-----
work coverage
Insufficient 722 95Z ------ Not Available ----
disability

-Other 2/ 62 52 ------- Not Available ----

Title XVI Denials (of Blind and Disabled Applicants)

Initial and Reconsideration 3/ lierings &peals Court

Income and 20Z ------- Not Available----
resources
Insufficient 74% ------- Not Available-----
disability
Other 2/ 62 ------- Not Available-----

j/ Less than 12
g Includes failure to cooperate, voluntary withdrawal, unable to locate, and a
few other technical bases for denial.
3/ Individual breakdowns for initial and reconsideration categories are not
available.

3

I hope the information provided will be helpful in resolving some of the questions
you raised. If you have further questions about this or other matters, please
do not hesitate to contact me again.

Sincerely yours,

James B. Cardwell
Commissioner of Social Security
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